Side by Side Board Meeting

FINAL
April 30, 2013 

Members of the Board in Attendance:, Chris Begley, Cathy Cappellieri, Nell Conroy, Anne Dichele, John Hansen, Kim Hayes-Grimm, Skelton Key, Andrew Lavaway, Sheila McDermott (left early), Kim Mendola, Bill Murphy, Matt Nittoly, Kristina Testa-Buzzee
Members Absent: Chris Berich

Meeting called to order at 5:33.

PUBLIC SESSION
Marie Iannazzi, Esther Shatavsky, Carole Oddie

The two Founders in attendance wanted to address the clause in the bylaws that states that the position of Founder can be filled by anyone employed at school for ten years or more. They are worried that people eligible under this rule might not have the knowledge of the philosophy behind the school. The Founders who are still at the school (Sally Davids, Anne Dichele, Carole Oddie, and Esther Shatavsky) discussed among themselves and committed to having one of them be on the Board at all times. 

The Director discussed that the Board had amended the bylaws to include people employed for ten years or more since there were so Founders available that there was concern about being able to fill the position. The director listed the staff who were eligible under the current bylaws. 

One of the Founders pointed out that the Board would need a long-term plan, because she doesn’t “plan on living forever.” 

The Chairperson asked the Founders to outline a plan for the clarification of the Board—did they want only full-time employees, or only teachers? It is a historian position, so it shouldn’t change frequently. The Founders agreed to put something together.
The meeting was called to order at 5:39.

MINUTES

The March 26 minutes were distributed and read. John Hansen moved to approve the minutes. Cathy Cappellieri seconded. Approved by consensus.
SCHOOL LUNCHES (Andrew Lavaway)
Andrew and Marie Iannazzi have been investigating school lunches, and showed the Board a PowerPoint presentation and passed out handouts (attached). They feel that the current lunch program is discrimination, and that our children are being cheated. Andrew and Marie are often in the lunchroom. There is no distinction between what the Upper School students and the Lower School students get. The food is over-processed and over-salted. When the providers are confronted about the situation we are told they’re following the guidelines. The presentation included pictures of Side by Side lunch vs. lunch at West Rocks Middle School, and they are completely different. The Director pointed out that we are a satellite school, so we don’t have the kitchen facilities for food to be prepared here. West Rocks has fresh salads and a water option, and everything is prepared and fresh. The cost for our Upper School students is the same as at West Rocks. They also get a hot breakfast served, which our students do not. The Director asked if there is a difference with other elementary schools. Andrew and Marie went to Columbus and their lunch is basically the same as ours. 

Marie and Andrew recommend offering our students a deli bar and fresh salad, neither of which require any cooking. We would need to talk with Whitsons Culinary, who were hired by the Norwalk Board of Education. The distributor states that our Upper School students get more food than the Lower School students, but Andrew says that they do not.

Andrew went online and found that Brookside got a commendation for good lunch, so we should see what they’re getting.

Matt and Lilly are the ones who communicate with Norwalk Central Kitchen. The Board recommends a small committee, with some Board representation and Andrew and Marie, do the same presentation to Norwalk Central Kitchen and Whitsons. A Parent member says we should compare satellite to satellite. A Community member says we shouldn’t even compare that, we should fight for better food for our kids. The Director says we paid for a brand-new stove, and we have a refrigerator/freezer and a warming oven. Marie says they only use the warming oven. Director said that everything shown in the PowerPoint should be able to be cooked in our kitchen. The Director recommends we draft a “Lynn Moore-esque” letter to them. Anne Dichele will write the letter as the Board Chair, and then the committee will meet with them.

The Board thanks Marie and Andrew, and also thanks the children, and asks Andrew to tell the children that we’re serious about addressing this, and we appreciate their bringing it to our attention. The Director commended Andrew for pushing the issue.

DIRECTOR UPDATE
Administrative Curriculum, Teaching, Learning and Evaluation
The Director has decided to give updates on the above at each meeting, and distributed a memo (attached). All of our teachers are working on new social studies units for Common Core alignment. Anne Dichele has been working with them. Our goal by the start of the next school year is to have two social studies units in each grade level rigorously outlined. The units will be interdisciplinary, so will have math and literacy components embedded in them. The teachers are working in their curriculum pairs, and they have been given a release day during the year to work on the units. The staff will do more work on this over the summer, and Matt is recommending an additional Professional Development day next year to have a working session to embed math and literacy activities into the new social studies units.
SEED Update
Matt, Mary Newbery, Anne Dichele and Nell Conroy (as a teacher representative) are working collaboratively with CSDE to develop a teacher and administrator evaluation model.
SBAC Assessment Team
SBAC is developing a new type of standardized tests for students in CT. Teams in both literacy and math working with regional cooperative education services. We are participating in the pilot program. It won’t be scored and we won’t be evaluated on it. A Parent member asked if parents will be notified that our students will be doing this assessment. Side by Side will be sending home a memo. 

Budget/Business Update
We have signed on with Pierson & Smith to broker our business insurance needs, and we are in the process of putting our school package/business liability insurance out to bid. There will be a visit to assess the school.

The Hartford/USI is still in progress. We are working to resolve our current workers’ compensation claim. The Director met with the attorney for the Hartford regarding our pending slip and fall suit from February 2011.

We are working with Ganim (our health insurance broker) to determine the impact of healthcare reform on SBS. There is a meeting scheduled for May 15.

The Director is in the process of negotiating with Ricoh for a new lease for our copier/printers.

We are in the process of negotiating with JMO Cleaning on a new agreement. We may put services out for bid to other providers. 
Facilities Grant
The SBS RFP (which involved $345,000 in project proposals, including bathroom renovations to the Lower School and parking lot/blacktop repavement) to the Charter Schools State Facilities Grant was denied. Matt is disappointed because this was the second time we’d put these in, and we have demonstrated safety hazards (slip and falls). However, the top criteria for approval was matching funds. 

Staffing for 2013/2014
In addition to the Upper School math vacancy, there is potential for vacancies in other staff areas as well. The Director will continue to monitor these possibilities closely so the positions can be posted immediately.

PDS with Quinnipiac/Interns for 2013-14
Matt had two meetings in April with the PDS committee (which includes Quinnipiac, Fair Haven School and SBS). SBS is taking on six interns for the upcoming school year. Erin Lichtenstein will assume the role of point person, lead mentor, and organizer for the interns. The interns will be assigned to K-5 classrooms in addition to teaching assistants. The SBS teachers will assume the role of intern mentors and student teaching cooperating teachers. There is the potential for credit vouchers or stipends for our teachers from Quinnipiac. The Quinnipiac interns will have three classes for their fall semester at SBS. They are taking the fourth class online, so they don’t need to be on site at Quinnipiac at all. Interns at Fair Haven school are already doing this.

School Calendar for 2013/14
The calendar was distributed (attached). It is based on the Norwalk Public Schools calendar. The tentative last day for students is 6/12/14. We are starting a day later than usual for SBS in order to provide an additional Professional Development curriculum day for teachers. We have included three early-dismissal Professional Development days. There is a contingency plan for eliminating the February vacation if weather cancellations occur before 11/19. Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to approve the calendar as presented. Bill Murphy seconded. Approved by consensus.
Last Days of this Year
Our last official day is June 21. The teachers’ last day is June 25. Graduation is Thursday, June 20, at 6:00.

FINANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE AND BUDGET (Cathy Cappellieri)
There was a small Finance Committee meeting of Matt, Linda Simmons, and Cathy. Linda did not have the March financials when they met. She was going to provide it to Cathy, but Cathy had not received it by the time of the meeting. There is nothing outstanding, unusual or unexpected in the March monthly financials. March, April and May are traditionally low-expenditure months. Most of the meeting was preliminary about the budget this year. The budget will not be distributed tonight. One big unknown is health insurance and premiums. Until we have our meeting with Ganim, we can’t distribute budget, but it should be available for the next meeting. Linda is looking at a three-year salary plan. She did incorporate COLA increases and step increases into budget for this year and the next two years. The only thing that changed was the 1/100 of a percent of COLA, going from 1.38 to 1.39 to 1.40. (Non-certified staff increase is 2%, with no step increases.) The budget included changes for the Student Services and Curriculum Coordinator position, but not a new teacher for fifth grade. 

Interns are accounted for in the budget, but there will be one fewer teaching assistant, so there is a net reduction in income of $4000.

The budget is showing a loss once we include depreciation.

The budget reflects adding a second Title I assistant (one for Upper School and one for Lower School, now that Mary Newbery will not be providing direct instruction).

We got a small donation from First Niagara Bank for the Gala. First Niagara has a grant application on their website. Cathy suggested paying a teacher a small bonus over the summer to fill out the application. Matt is intrigued by the idea of talking with our current staff, perhaps offering an hourly rate for the time it takes to write the grant, or perhaps including a stipend as part of a grant proposal. A Community member asked if Marie Iannazzi could look at the grant. Quinnipiac has a grant-writing support group for professors. There may be a way given our PDS agreement with them to have access to that group. Anne will find out and report back to the Board next month.
RESTRUCTURE OF SBS UPPER SCHOOL (Anne Dichele)
At our last meeting we discussed the possibility of pairing and looping fourth and fifth grade, and then having Upper School as 6th, 7th and 8th grade. Anne still believes there are a lot of good reasons for doing this, but with all the curricular changes and SEED requirements, plus the impact on the budget, it might be best to continue to work towards the goal of restructuring, but not implement for the coming fall. Anne and Matt considered making some changes, and Erin Lichtenstein and Sheila McDermott presented doing a 4th/5th 5 loop, but the decision for right now is for Erin to teach 4th grade next year, moving Melanie McGowan into the 2nd/3rd loop with Chris Berich, and Erin and Sheila will work together on coming up with a 4th/5th loop for the following year.
We also need to consider how we would need to change our space to accommodate these changes. Anne still thinks this is a good idea, and that it is important not to have 4th-grade teacher alone without a partner.

SEED UPDATE (Anne Dichele)
This was covered in the Director’s Update. We are going to put in a report for State saying we’re doing a hybrid model, following Kim Marshall’s supervision and evaluation process.
MEMBER ELECTIONS (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
Two people are potentially interested in becoming community members. Kim will invite them to the next Board meeting.
Parent seats—Kristina Testa-Buzzee and Isaac Walcott are running.

Founder member—Nell Conroy and Esther Shatavsky will discuss which of them would be the Founder member and which will run as a Teacher member.

Teacher members—Angie Nida and either Nell or Esther are running.

For elections, the ballots will go out by end of next week, with a week or two to return them, and results will be announced at the end of May.

FOUNDER MEMBER
Tabled.
SCHOOL SECURITY COMMITTEE REPORT (Kim Mendola)
Lilly Rodriguez will be getting another estimate for a camera outside on the parking lot, signs saying that the premises are under surveillance, and a camera for the back door by the staff lot. 
PTCO REPORT (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
The Parent members (and Matt) need to discuss parent involvement. Angie Nida is seeking to engage parents in the Memorial Day parade. PTCO meetings have been sporadic. Evelyn Quigley has been sending out emails for events. The music concert is May 16, and the PTCO will have a presence there.

Angie Nida is trying to get a flatbed truck for the parade. Kim Hayes-Grimm will ask her brother, and Matt will ask the Piros. 

GALA (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
The Gala is May 18. We have 47 responses so far. We need to try to get additional people to attend. We are getting the liquor donation—Anne’s son Jude is donating the bar. 
Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to adjourn. John Hansen seconded. The meeting was adjourned at 7:23.

Preliminary Agenda for May 28 Meeting
Public Session
Potential Community Member Evan Levinson
School Lunches (Andrew Lavaway)

Director Update (Matt Nittoly)

Finance Committee Update (Cathy Cappellieri)
2013-2014 Budget (Cathy Cappellieri)
SEED Update (Anne Dichele)

Member Elections (Kim Hayes-Grimm)

Founder Member

Legacy

Reports

School Security Committee (Kim Mendola)

PTCO Update (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
Gala (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
